
M e m o r a n d u m 
To:  CAPCO Board of Directors 

From: Eden C. Harrington-Hall, Assistant Director 

Date:  January 25, 2016 

Subject: Board of Directors Annual Meeting 

 

This is to inform you that a CAPCO Board of Directors meeting will be 

held at 6:00 p.m. January 28, 2016 at CAPCO South Main, 236 South 

Main Street, Cortland. 

 

If you have any questions, or would like additional information about the 

Board packet, please call me at CAPCO - 753-6781. 
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Board of Directors Meeting Agenda 

January 28, 2016 
I             Call to Order  

 
II. Approval of the December 10, 2015 Meeting Minutes  

III. Standing Committee Reports  

• Executive Committee  
 

• Finance and Audit Committee !  
• Motion to Receive and File Financial Statements. 
 

• Board Development Committee  
• Resolution:  
•       16 – 01 – is seeking your acceptance the slate of officers for 2016. 

 
• PP& E Committee  

 
IV. Executive Director Report 
 
V. Program Director Reports 

• WIC 
• Family Development 
• Weatherization  
• Head Start  
• CDPAP 
• HR 

 
 

VI. Head Start Policy Council Update 
 
VII. Old Business  

VIII. New Business 

IX. Adjournment 
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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

December 10, 2015 
I            Meeting called to order at 12:05 p.m. 

In attendance:  Janet Hansen, Penny Prignon, Helen Spaulding, Paula Currie, Carole Ann 
Davies, Luann King, Shawn Allen, Pat Snyder, Mary Ann Discenza, Elizabeth Haskins   
Excused: Cheryl Michales, Rama Haidara Absent: Gary Dallaire 
 

II. Motion for approval of the October 29, 2015 Meeting Minutes made by Janet Hansen; 
seconded by Elizabeth Haskins.  There being no corrections or discussion, motion 
carried. 

III. Standing Committee Reports   

 Executive Committee  
Lindy noted that the following Resolutions are in response to Colleen Kania’s resignation 
as the Finance Director. 

 Resolutions: 

 15 – 42 - Is seeking your acceptance the authorized signers on the Tompkins 
Trust Company agency bank accounts. Motion for acceptance made by Carole 
Ann Davies; seconded by Helen Spaulding.  There being no discussion, motion 
carried. 

 14 – 43 – is seeking your acceptance the new authorizations on the Tompkins 
Trust Company and M&T Bank accounts. Motion for acceptance made by Shawn 
Allen; seconded by Helen Spaulding.  There being no discussion, motion carried. 

 15 – 44 – is seeking your acceptance changing trustees on the Mutual of America 
401K Plan. Motion for acceptance made by Carole Ann Davies; seconded by 
Elizabeth Haskins.  There being no discussion, motion carried. 
 

 Finance and Audit Committee !  
 Motion to Receive and File Financial Statements made by Luann King; seconded by 

Carole Ann Davies. There being no discussion, motion carried. 

 The committee met with Bettina Lipphardt, auditor from the Bonadio Group in 
preparation for the upcoming audit.  Colleen Kania has offered to return in January 
and assist with the preparation of the Federal Expenditure Report for 2015.  Bettina 
also shared how positive it has been to work with Colleen and wished her well. 

 Colleen presented the Financial reports and noted that all reporting requirements 
have been met timely with the exception of the CDPAP Cost Report which is being 
completed and should be filed by the end of November. 

 Resolution: 

 15 – 45 – is seeking your acceptance the WIC Direct Care Cost of Living Adjustment 

Payments (DC COLA). Motion for acceptance made by Luann King; seconded by 
Janet Hansen.  Lindy explained per the Contract that there are Phases and that we 
are in Phase II.  There being no further discussion, motion carried.  
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 Board Development Committee  

 Lindy has met with Adam McGivern a potential new Board member representing the 
Elected Public Official seat.  Adam was very excited about the opportunity and we 
hope to have his application back before the Holidays and hope that he can meet 
with the Committee in January. 

 The recommendations for the Slate of Officers will be presented at the Annual 
meeting in January. 
 

 PP& E Committee  
 Resolution: 

 15 – 46 – is seeking your acceptance the HS/EHS PIR’s.  Motion for acceptance 
made by Helen Spaulding; seconded by Luann King.  Janet Hansen shared with 
the group that the only concern is the Dental follow-up which could be due in 
part the lack of dentist who provide care for young children who will accept 
Medicaid.  There being no further discussion, motion carried. 

 
IV. Executive Director Report 

 Colleen’s last day was November 23rd and the Finance Director position will be posted 
again after the Holidays. 

 The CDPAP Cost Report has been submitted and as part of the report we have requested 
an Enhance Rate which the Department of Social Services is in support of. 

 It looks like there will be another Continuing Resolution and it is unsure if there will be a 
Government shutdown. 

 WAP funding was not approved, however Hanna did vote yes to the proposal.  He 
personally called and told Lindy how disappointed he was that it was not approved. 

 The WIC budget always has unallocated funding, however they never fund it - this year it 
is funded.   

 
V. Program Director Reports 

 WIC 

 Family Development 

 Weatherization  

 Head Start  

 CDPAP 

 HR 
 

VI. Head Start Policy Council Update 
 Resolution: 
 15 – 47 – is seeking your acceptance the seating of Miranda Greene as a Consumer 

Sector Representative from the Head Start Policy Council. Motion for acceptance made 
by Carole Ann Davies; seconded by Luann King.  There being no discussion, motion 
carried. 
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VII. Old Business  

VIII. New Business 

 The Annual meeting will be at South Main and the CAPCO Kitchen will be providing 
dinner. 

IX. There being no further business, motion for adjournment made by Carole Ann Davies; 
seconded by Luann King.  Meeting adjourned at 1:00 p.m. 
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Finance Committee Meeting 

January 13, 2016 

Meeting called to order at 8:05 a.m.  Members present:  Paula Currie, Penny Prignon, Helen Spaulding.  

Members excused:  Luann King, Carole Ann Davies.  Staff present:  Lindy Glennon, Shelley Barnhart. 

Lindy updated the committee regarding the fiscal department and a search for a permanent, fulltime 

Fiscal Director.  Shelley has determined that she is not interested in the FD position permanently, but 

prefers to look at expanding her current responsibilities as Assistant FD especially in the area of CDPAP 

and Medicaid.  We have received a number of resumes for the FD position and will be meeting to review 

and begin scheduling interviews.  Bettina Liphardt, our auditor from Bonadio, has offered to assist in the 

review of resumes and interviews if we would like.  We will consult her if and as needed.  The first 

interviews with candidates will be with Lindy, Greg (HR) and Shelley.  Second interviews with candidates 

that best meet our needs will involve the management team (Program Directors).  Lindy discussed with 

the Finance Committee that any members interested in being part of the interview process would be 

welcomed.  Committee felt at this time this wouldn’t be necessary.  Asked that Lindy keep them 

informed with progress. 

Lindy shared information about the application being prepared for the RFA by the Dormitory Authority 

for Nonprofit Infrastructure Capital Investment Program.  CAPCO is working on a request for $225,000 

for work at the S. Main Facility (see attached).  The request includes replacing all door and windows, 

replacing the boiler for heat, a commercial kitchen, installing a lift to make the downstairs accessible if 

needed and reimbursement for up to $92,000 of remodeling/renovation work done on the facility 

between May-September 2015.  The application is due no later than 1/29/15.  Plans are to submit by no 

later than 1/27/16.  Committee made a motion to submit the proposal for S. Main based on information 

presented.  Motion made by Helen Spaulding, second Penny Prignon.  Motion carried.  Lindy told 

committee the specifics and budget will be sent to committee when it’s completed. 

Shelley presented financial reports to the committee (see attached).  All reports and vouchers are up to 

date.  As of month ending 12/31/15, it appears that CDPAP will have less than $15,000 overspend.  

Because of steps taken, this is much less than was originally anticipated with the reduction in the 

reimbursement rates.  This amount may decrease as final billings are done and submitted.  Lindy 

discussed with the committee that Shelley and Eden are working to identify any of the accounts 

receivables from CDPAP that have been outstanding since 2014 that we will have to write off.  This will 

be presented to the committee and the Board prior to April when the audit will be done.  Billing for 

CDPAP is now being done in the fiscal office and Shelley is working with Eden to follow up with any 

questions and timely resubmissions about rejected billings, rebillings, etc. 

Newly assigned Fiscal Program Analyst for the CSBG contract, Darren Beachamp, was here last week to 

review CSBG contract.  Everything went well.  He did identify issue that there are times that CAPCO has 

in excess of $250,000 in an account.  This is above the FDIC limit and should be reviewed to identify 

ways to avoid.  Lindy has reached out to Brad at Tompkins Trust to discuss options.  He also identified 

that monthly bank statements need to be reviewed more timely.  Shelley and Paula (Board Chair reviews 

these as well) discussed process to do this more timely.  Shelley will prepare the information, including 

credit card statements and present to Paula at month end, one month at a time.  Lindy shared that we 

are waiting on directions from the Division of Community Services regarding request for amendment to 
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include the carryover and any increases due to federal budget passed in December.  This included a 6% 

increase to CSBG funding. 

Head Start/Early Head Start contracts are good.  Does not appear there will be any issues with spending 

out contract, no anticipated overspends.  Staff are working on the refunding application due 3/1/16.  

Lindy identified that the finance committee will have the proposed budget to review for February 

meeting.  Full Board will review for approval at the February Board meeting. 

Shelley discussed information regarding Energy Services and explained Program Income process with 

HCR and WAP funds.  She and Denise are working on resolving questions/issues with the report.  

Questions regarding possible overspend being addressed and resolved.  Lindy shared that WAP also got 

increase in federal budget.  We are hopeful this will mean an increase in the next WAP contract.  Energy 

Services met production goal as of 11/30 and will also be qualified for incentive funding.   

WIC financials look good at this point.  Shelley is working with Kirsten in planning for the COLA 

budget/proposal.  Kirsten is reviewing budget to determine how they are going to fill vacant position.  

Likely to be hiring one more full time person in WIC.   

Being no further questions, motion made by Helen Spaulding to accept and file financials as presented, 

second Penny Prignon.  Motion carried. 

Helen reminded committee that per last Finance Committee meeting, we need to discuss alternative 

meeting date as Luann King stated that this time is very difficult for her.  Lindy will have Eden send out 

email to the committee to identify a better time.  Committee indicated this day of the week works.  Just 

needs to be later.   

Meeting adjourned at 8:50 a.m.   

  

Board Packet January 2016 7



Board Packet January 2016 8



Board Packet January 2016 9



Board Packet January 2016 10



Board Packet January 2016 11



Board Packet January 2016 12



Resolution of the Board of Directors 

Of 

Cortland County Community 

Action Program, Inc. 

Resolution No. 16 - 01 

WHEREAS, the Cortland County Community Action Program, Inc. Board of Directors has 

reviewed the recommendation and accepts as presented. 

 Be it resolved that on January 28, 2016 the Board of Directors approves the slate of 
officers for 2016 as follows: 

Paula Currie, President 

Shawn Allen, Vice-President 

 Rama Haidara, Secretary 

Helen Spaulding, Treasurer 

 

                                           _________________ 

  President 

 

                                             ________________ 

 Date 

 WHEREAS, the Cortland County Community Action Program, Inc. Board of Directors has 

reviewed the recommendation from the Board Development Committee the slate of officers 

for 2016.  
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Executive Directors Report       January 28, 2016 

Lindy Glennon 

 

Highlights for January 2016 include: 

 

 We have been working on the proposal for the Nonprofit Infrastructure Capitol Investment 
Program.  The proposal is due 1/29/16.  Per the proposal, CAPCO can apply for a minimum of 
$150,000 up to $1,000,000.  We are focusing the proposal on the S. Main Facility – the proposal 
includes replacing all doors and windows and replacing the boiler for higher energy efficiency, 
installing a lift to make the basement handicap accessible, commercial kitchen and 
reimbursement for $90,000 for the remodeling/renovation done between May-September 
2015.  The proposal is for $225,000.   

 

 A committee including Eden, Shelley, Greg and me has been meeting to prepare for the TRACS 
review by the DOS Division of Community Services, scheduled for July 12-13, 2016.  As discussed 
with the Board in June 2015, there will be a number of areas to be discussed and approved by 
the BOD prior to that review in July.  A calendar of these areas and projected dates for Board 
action will be presented to the Board Development Committee in February. 
 

 We have received a number of solid resumes for the Fiscal Director.  Greg (HR), Shelley and I 
have reviewed and identified candidates that we want to interview.  The best candidates will be 
asked for a second interview that will include the management team.  Shelley and Melinda are 
doing a very good job during this interim period.  We appreciate Shelley’s leadership.  It is 
business as usual including budget work for new grants, refunding applications and prep for the 
audit.     
 

 The Federal Budget was passed (finally) in December.  Fortunately, funding for CSBG, WAP and 
HS/EHS all saw increases over current funding levels.  We are waiting on direction from the 
specific funders regarding any changes to current allocations.  The only funding that didn’t see 
an increase was WIC.  That funding was actually cut.  But, per the USDA, not cuts are expected 
to current WIC contracts.  The slight reduction in WIC funding was said to be due to decrease in 
participants.   
 

 We are having preliminary conversations with two developers in the area about better, updated 
and more affordable lease space for CAPCO programs, including Head Start / Early Head Start 
classrooms and commercial kitchen space.  This is very early in the discussion stages, just to see 
how it could work for CAPCO.   Once we have more information and feel it would be beneficial 
to proceed, we will have more specifics for the Board to discuss and make a decision. 
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WIC Program Report 

Kirsten Parker 

January 22, 2016 

 

 Our Direct Care COLA plan has been approved and we will be trying to make the first payment 

with the next payroll. 

 We will be using some of our regular COLA grant to do another collaborative marketing initiative 

with the other WIC agencies in the region and the company we contracted with last year. 

 We have been extremely busy.  In December, even with the week-long closing we saw 100 more 

people than in November and we are on track to see more than that in January with one 

Nutritionist out for almost two weeks on vacation.   

 We are also seeing people with more complicated problems.  We are working with several 

agencies to try and get help for an extremely obese 3 year old who came in a week ago and 

worked with Family Development and Energy Services to try to help a young family with a 

newborn in a dangerous housing situation. 

 December 31st one of our shared employees switched to part-time at her request and is no 

longer working for WIC.  I am working with the regional office to try and get approval to replace 

her with a full-time clerical position. 
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Family Development         January 

 Literacy Tutors of Cortland County began recruitment of new tutors and students at the 

Cortland Counts presentation at SUNY Cortland with over 100 attendees.  

 Tyler met with the Food Sense Program and is beginning an initiative to help increase sales of 

the Food Sense packages, which is the main funding source for the Food Bank. CAPCO 

purchased a food sense package and Tyler will set up a table on Family Essential days displaying 

the food package and informing people how to sign up. The cost of the food package is $15.50 

and EBT can be used for the purchase. 

 CSBG quarterly Program Progress Report (PPR) is complete for Oct. 2015-Dec. 2015. 

o 473 people received clothing though Family Essentials and Family Success Centers. 

o 7 participants received emergency car or home repairs. 

o 2 families received emergency food. 

o 2 families received emergency transportation assistance. 

o 24 participants completed exercise classes to improve their health and well-being. 

o 10 participants completed cooking classes to exhibit improved family functioning. 

o 12 participants used SNAP benefits to purchase fresh produce at farmers markets. 

o 5 people were referred to appropriate health care services through the CHW. 

o 35 new participants enrolled in the High School Equivalency Program. 

o 3 Participants received their High School Equivalency Diploma.  

o 6 participants received touring in areas of math and literacy. 

o 44 people were referred to appropriate service providers to meet their needs.   

 All Family Develop met staff attended Courtland Counts: An assessment of Health and well-

being in Cortland County on January 20.  
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Energy Services 

Directors Report 

 

January 2016 
 

 

 

 WAP 15.16-  Due to the holiday’s and our agency shut down only 2 units 

were completed but our production is on schedule.   
 

 The 2016 State Plan draft has been released.  Our allocated funds for the 

WAP16.17 contract will be $400,000.  This is our minimum allocation of 

$325,000 plus the $75,000 incentive.  Only 19 out of 59 sub grantees 

received the incentive.     

 

 

 EmPower NY- 12 units have been completed and invoiced.  (11-ER’s 

and 1-HP) 

 

 AO Smith – 2 hot water tanks have been distributed to households in 

need. 

 

 HEAP- No Heat emergencies – 2 units have been completed. 1- 

installed high eff. furnace and one repaired furnace. 

 

 Energy Savers- 1 unit was completed and coordinated with the help of 

Action Angels.  

 

 

 

 Training-   

 

 Meetings-  Attended the PAC Meeting in Syracuse on Jan. 20th which 

focused on the  new 2016 State Plan.     

 

 Other Topics-  N/A  
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 BOARD OF DIRECTORS MONTHLY REPORT 

 FROM HEAD START/EARLY HEAD START 

 MONTH: December 2015 

 

Enrollment:  
     

 Fully Enrolled 

o 200 Head Start 

o 72 Early Head Start 

 

Center/Office Updates/Policy Council Updates:  

 

 Approved the fiscal reports for November 2015.   

 Approved the CACFP Report, Management reports and In-Kind Report for November 

2015. Approved School Readiness Goals (round 1), ERSEA Integrated Service Plans and 

the Community Assessment.   

   

Old Business: 

 

 Discussed center updates. 

 Currently working on the continuation grant for HS/EHS 

o Executive Summary will be presented to PP&E Committee on 2/16 

o Budget will be presented to Finance and Executive Committee on 2/17 

 

New Business:  
 

 We are in the beginning stages of the Program Self Assessment.  All program staff will 

be trained on the Self Assessment January 29th.  We will hold a training for all interested 

Policy Council members, Board members and community reps sometime in February. 

 All staff training on January 29th will include trainings on Self Assessment, Nurtured 

Heart and CACFP. 

 

 Executive Session:   

  

o All new hires were approved for 4 new substitute positions and a temporary Teacher 

Assistant. 
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CDPAP – January 

 Current Caseload is 53.   
o 21 Fidelis 

o 5 ICircle 

o 27 Medicaid 

 Through the Long Term Care Coalition, a subgroup has been established for the purpose of 

taking about Managed Long Term Care (MLTC).  To date we have had two meetings and VNA 

Home Care and Fidelis have been in attendance.  The purpose of the group is to identify what’s 

working and what isn’t and share our concerns, etc. with the providers.  We hope this will help 

with the transition to MLTC. 

 There are currently two ICircle referrals and 1 Fidelis referral in process. 
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Human Resources Report 

January 2016 

HR Director: Greg Richards 

HR Happenings: 

 OSHA Form 300A and 300 Logs: The Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) 

require all employers to report “recordable” workplace injuries on OSHA Form 300, 

Log of Work-Related Injuries and Illnesses, and OSHA 300A, Summary of Work-

Related Injuries and Illnesses. Employers are required to post Form 300A at each 

physical location where business is conducted from February 1st through March 31st. 

OSHA provides standards for what workplace injuries are considered “recordable” on 

the logs. CAPCO had 7 workplace accidents in 2015, with only one (1) resulting in a 

recordable injury on the OSHA logs (per OSHA standards). There have been OSHA 

300 and 300A logs completed for each location and posted at each worksite. There 

was also an Agency-wide log completed and posted at the Main Office. The number 

of workplace accidents in 2015 reduced from 2014 where CAPCO had 17 reported 

workplace accidents with 2 resulting in recordable injuries. The reduction in 

workplace accidents/injuries is believed to be attributed to the re-implementation of 

the S.A.F.E Committee in 2015 with regularly scheduled Safety Audits of work 

locations and ongoing education to our staff. 

 

 Fiscal Director Recruitment: Upon notification of Colleen Kania’s resignation 

effective 11/25/2015, Human Resources (working with the Executive Director and 

Assistant Fiscal Director) began the recruitment process for the Fiscal Director 

position. The position was originally posted in the Cortland Standard for 7 

consecutive days in mid-November 2015, advertised on Indeed.com, posted to 

Craig’s list for the Ithaca and Syracuse areas, and posted to the Syracuse.com/Post 

Standard website for the duration of 1 month. We did not feel the quantity of 

qualified applicants was sufficient from this first round of posting, much of which is 

believed to be attributed the timing of the postings during the Holiday season. 

Working with the Assistant Fiscal Director and the Payroll Clerk, a plan was put in 

place to re-strategize our recruitment efforts following the Holiday season. Supports 

were put in place to with the re-assignment of duties to help ease the burden of the 

Fiscal department being short-staffed for what is expected to be a minimum of 2 

months. Upon resumption of business in 2016, we advertised again in the Cortland 

Standard for 7 days, ran 2 Sunday advertisements in the Post Standard, posted to the 

U.S. and NYS Department of Labor list-serves, posted to the NYSCAA classifieds, as 

well as reached out to contacts at Le Moyne College. Recruitment efforts were more 

successful following the Holidays with 22 applicants in total of which 5 have been 

chosen for interviews. Interviews are expected to begin the first week of February 

with the target goal of having a new Fiscal Director hired and ready to start by the 
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end of February 2016. Human Resources, Program Directors, and the Executive 

Director continue to work with the Fiscal Department to ensure workload is meant in 

a manageable fashion during this transition. 

 

 Wellness Challenge: The Wellness Committee organized the Agency’s first 

employee Wellness Challenge that ran through the months of November and 

December. We had 18 teams of 3 sign-up for the challenge where there was a mid-

challenge prize given and the winning team of the entire challenge announced at the 

beginning of January. The Wellness Committee received great feedback from the 

challenge and is evaluating ways to improve the challenge for our next challenge that 

we are considering beginning in the Spring 2016. 

 

 401K CAPCO Base and Match Remittance: CAPCO’s 401(K) Retirement Savings 

Plan changed for the calendar year 2015 to CAPCO remitting our match or base at the 

end of the plan year (opposed to bi-weekly with the employees’ contributions). 

Employees employed as of the last day of the plan year (December 31) will receive 

their designated match. Per the plan documents and IRS regulations, CAPCO has 

until September 2016 to remit the CAPCO match to our employees’ 401(K) accounts. 

However, Human Resources has been working with the Assistant Fiscal Director to 

initiate this remittance with a target goal of completing all CAPCO 401(K) match 

remittance by early February 2016. Human Resources and Fiscal are working with 

the Executive Director and Mutual of America (CAPCO’s 401K provider) to change 

the plan back to remitting the match on a real-time bi-weekly basis with our 

employees’ contributions. It is the belief of HR and Fiscal that with the addition of a 

full-time HR staff that we are better able to manage and administer the 401K plan on 

a real-time basis. Talks of making this change will continue with Board input and 

proper resolutions when the change takes place.  

 

 Update to CAPCO Personnel Polices & Procedures: It has been an HR initiative to 

update CAPCO’s Personnel Polices & Procedures (ie. Employee Handbook) since the 

addition of full-time HR a year ago. Human Resources is nearing completing of the 

first draft of the policies at which point the management and leadership teams will 

review and update as necessary. Goal is to have policies updated, reviewed by an 

attorney, and implemented by Spring 2016. This is also a requirement of TRACS. 
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